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Introduction.

Over the last twenty years or so the concept of the mfecane
has come to be deeply rooted as a notion round which much of
the history of southern Africa In the first half of the 19th
century is written. As generally used, the term refers to a
series of wars and migrations which are supposed to have been
sparked off by the emergence of the Zulu kingdom In the late
1810s, and then to have swirled across most of the eastern
half of the sub-continent. In the view of many historians,
these upheavals were the direct cause of the profound changes
in the political map of southern Africa which took place in
the 1820s and 1630s, changes which in turn were of the
greatest significance In shaping the nature of black-white In-
teraction in southern Africa for the rest of the. century. (1)

In a series of so far unpublished papers written since 19B3,
Julian Cobbing has formulated a radical and sweeping critique
of the notion that the mfecane actually happened. (2) While
not denying that the history of African societies in the ear-
lier 19th century was marked by numerous violent conflicts, he
rejects the particular significance which vhlte writers since
at least the mld-19th century have attached to them. He
empasizes that they were a continuation of conflicts which had
begun long before the 1810s, conflicts whose primary cause was
not the expansion of the Zulu kingdom but the onslaught which
Dutch and British settlers and imperialists at the Cape and,
to a lesser extent, Portuguese slavers at Delagoa bay were
making on neighbouring African societies In their unrelenting
attempts to seize control of land and labour-power. The
upheavals of the times had not one but several epicentres. The

1. For example J.D. Omer-Cooper, The Zulu Aftermath: a
Nlne.teenth-C.entury Revolution In Bantu Africa, London, 1966,
chs. 1, 12; P. Haylam, A History of the African People of
South Africa^ Cape Town, 1986, ch. 4; R. Edgecombe, 'The
Mfecane or Dlfaqane', In T. Cameron & S.B. Spies, eds., An, ...11 *
lustrated History of South Africa. Johannesburg, 1986, ch. 9.

2. J. Cobbing, "The case against the mfecane', unpublished
seminar paper. University o£ Cape Town, 1983; 'The case
against the mfecane1, unpublished seminar paper. University of
the Witwatersrand, 1984 (a slightly modified version of the
UCT paper); 'The myth of the mfecane1, unpublished seminar
paper, University of Durban-Westvilie, 1987; 'The mfecane as
alibi: thoughts on Dithakong and Hbolompo', unpublished ms.,
19 8?.
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role attributed In the literature to the 2ulu is not based on
historical evidence) rather. It is a product of the search
made by imperialist and settler Ideologues foe a plausible
alibi for the colonial-based interests whose aggressions were
ultimately responsible for the violence and social disruptions
of the period. For their own various ideological reasons,
subsequent generations of historians. Including that of the
present, have either been concerned to maintain the alibi, or
at the very least, have done nothing to demonstrate its fal-
sity. From this perspective the notion of the mfecane Is noth-
ing but an interest-serving myth. Historians, Cobbing argues,
urgently need to abandon not just the term itself, but the
whole set of interlinked assumptions, distortions and false-
hoods which it embodies, and to address themselves to the
business of developing an entirely new analysis of southern
African history in the late 18th and early 19th centuries.

This paper, which focusses specifically on the Natal region,
lends support to Cobblng's notion of the mfecane as myth. (3)
It presents. In bald outline, the results of a survey of ac-
counts published since the late 1820s of the upheavals which
are supposed to have taken place in Natal south of the Thukela
river in the late 1810s and early lB20a. In these lltaraxy
descriptions, as they have emerged over a period of 160 years,
three elements have been found to recur. First, that Natal
was 'devastated' (to use one of a group ot synonyms which ap-
pear in the literature with monotonous regularity) and its
population largely exterminated or driven out. Second, that
the devastation was the work of the Zulu. Third, that It vas
carried out as an act of deliberate policy. Over time, the
historical context o£ what is here called the devastation
stereotype has varied, but the three elements which make up
its content have remained firmly fixed. In Its entire history,
only one writer has made more than a token attempt to root it
in historical evidence. (4) From a hlstoriogtaphical perspec-
tive, the mfecane as It Is supposed to have happened in Natal
turns out to be the latest reworking of a set of ldeaa whose
history dates back directly to the late lS20s and early 1830s.
Generation after generation of writers has uncritically
reproduced these ideas to form one of the most enduring myths
In southern African history-writing. Before the history of
Natal in the early 19th century can be rewritten, the poverty
of mfecane-theory's Intellectual lineage has to be laid bars.
This paper alms, by outlining an explanation of how the
stereotype came into existence, and why it has survived for so
long, to contribute to that process.

3. The argument that follows Is a heavily compressed version
of a much longer study written as a chapter of a not yet com-
pleted Ph.D. dissertation on the history and historiography of
the Thukela-Mzimkhulu region in the late lBth and early 19th
centuries. My thanks go to Julian Cobbing and Philip Bonner
for their critical comments on the fuller version.

4. This was A.T. Bryant: see pp. 10-11 below.



fr atareptype created

The history of the devastation stereotype begins soon after
the arrival in 1B24 o£ the Eirst party of British traders to
establish themselves at Port Natal. Within a short time of
their arrival they were beginning to report that the region
round Port Natal vas largely empty of population, and to de-
velop and publicize an explanation for this phenomenon. This
explanation, to the effect that the previous Inhabitants had
either been killed or driven out by the Zulu under Shaka a few
years before, vas beginning to appear In Cape Town newspapers
in 1825 and 1626, and In printed books by 1827. (5) At the
same time specific literary Images of the Zulu and of Shaka
vere beginning to take shape, with the Zulu being described by
writers like King and Thompson as the warlike and bloodthirsty
agents of Natal's devastation, and Shaka as the ferocious and
savage leader who directed then. (6) Over the next decade
these ideas were consolidated by a number of other writers -
Owen, Pringle, Kay, Boteler, Steedman and, in particular,
Isaacs - into literary forms which in .their essence have sur-
vived to the present day. (7)

Few oE these writers had actually set foot at Port Natal, and
none of them had been eyewitnesses of the processes of
destruction which they adumbrated. The evidence on which they
based their descriptions vas derived directly or indirectly
from Africans living in Natal, but nowhere In the works of
these writers is there any mention of the identity of these
informants, or of the circumstances in which their testimony
was obtained and recorded. Host of the Information which was
distilled into the devastation stereotype was probably col-
lected from members of the remnant groups which the traders
found living about Port Natal and In the neighbouring coastal
regions. It is germane to make the point here that Port Natal

5. B. Lever ton, ed., Records of N.atalf vol. 1, Pretoria, 198 4,
p. 51; G. Thompson, Travels and Adventures In. Southern ftfr*ea.r
ed. V.S. Forbes, Cape Town, 1967 (1st ed. London, 1B27), vol.
1, p. 172, vol. 2, p. 249.

6. Thompson, Travels and ftdventures. vol.1, pp. 172, 174-5,
vol. 2, pp. 248, 249.

7. H.W. Robinson, ed.. Narrative of Voyages to Explore the
Shores of Africa, Arabia and Madagascar Performed.. .under th,e
Direction °* Captain W.F.w. Owen. R.N.. vol. 1, Farnborough,,
1968 (reprint of 1st ed., London, 1833), p. 71; T. Pringle,
African Sketches. London, 1834, p. 362n; S. Kay, Travels and.
Regearch.es in Q^ttraria. New York, 1834, pp. 281, 341, 343,
344; T. Boteler, Narrative of a Voyage of Diacoverv to Africa
and. Arabia, vol. 2, London, 1835, p. 303; A. Steedman, Wander.-
Inns and Adventures In the Interior of South Africa, vol. 2,
London, 1B35, pp. 200-201; N. Isaacs, Travels and. Adventures
In pastgin Africa, ed. L. Herman £ P,R. Klrby, Cape Town, 1970
(1st ed. London, 1836), esp. ch. 16.

vas situated precisely in the one region of Natal which had in
fact been overrun by Zulu forces, (6) and it is likely that
the generalized depictions of the destruction of Natal which
were noised abroad by the traders were a reflection of the
particular experiences of Informants front this region.

For their own part, the traders had every interest in
propagating the idea that Natal was, by the time of their ar-
rival, largely empty of Inhabitants, and that Shake's Zulu had
been the agents oC their dispersal QZ destruction. From the
very first, the leading traders at Port Natal were concerned
not only to open up commerce with the Zulu but also to try to
establish rights to large tracts of land round the port. (9)
In the face of the express reluctance of the Cape government
to sanction the acquisition of further territorial posses-
sions, (10) they attempted to minimize objections to'thelr
proceedings by asserting the claim that the land in question
was virtually uninhabited.

If the Port Natal traders had a direct material Interest In
propagating the 'myth of the empty land', so too did the Cape
merchants who in large part financed their early trading ven-
tures. (11) In the late 1820s and early 1830s the rising com-
mercial class and Its associates In both the eastern and the
western Cape were beginning to exert pressure oh the British
authorities In Cape Town and London to annex Natal and estab-
lish it as a colony of British settlement. (12) This class's
spokesmen often used the notion of a depopulated Natal to un-
derpin their arguments for the desirability of the territory's
annexation. (13)

8. This emerges from a piecing together of the evidence con-
tained in A.T. Bryant's works (see pp. 10-11 below) and In the
four volumes so far published of The James Stuart Archive of
Recorded Oral Evidence Relating to the History of the Zulu and
Neighbouring peoples, eds. C. de B. Webb & J.B. Wright,
Pietermaritzburg, 1976-86.

9. H.F.Fynn, Tfte Plary of Henry Francis Fynn. ed. J. Stuart &
D. McK. Malcolm, Pietermaritzburg, 1950, pp. 86-8; Isaacs,
Travels and Adventures, pp. 142, 180-1; Leverton, ed.. Records
at Natal, vol. 1, pp. 37-40, 247-8.

10. Leverton, ed.. Records of Natalr vol. 1, p. 36.

11. On the financing of these expeditions see Fynn, Diary, ch.
3; B. Roberts, The Zulu. Klnqg, London, 1974, pp. 8-19, 75-6,
78-81.

12. S. Bannister, Humane Policy; or Justice to. the Aborigines
of New Settlements., appendices 1, 6 & 7; J. Chase, ed. The Na-
tal Papers. Cape Town, 1968 (1st ed. Grahamstovn, 1843), pp.
23-31; P.R. Klrby, ed., Andrew Smith a n d Natal. Cape Town,
1955, pp. 5-7, 145-6; Roberts, The Zulu Kings, pp, 222-5.

13. Klrby, ed., Andrew Smith and Na.tal. pp. 148, 155, 170; L.
Herman & P.R. Klrby, 'Nathaniel Isaacs: a biographical
sketch', In their edition (cited at note 7 above) of Isaacs's



Propagation of the myth thus served a clear material purpose.
So too did the fostering of the image of Shaka as the cruel
and despotic leader of a warlike Zulu nation. Though In writ-
ing of Shaka and the Zulu in lurid detail, writers like King
and Isaacs clearly had an eye on their reading public, they
and others also vrote to publicize and propagate the pro-
annexationlst cause. By depicting the Zulu and their king as a
potential threat to the security of the Cape's eastern fron-
tier region, or alternatively as the potential allies of rival
powers, they hoped to Influence the British authorities into
annexing Natal and thereby paving the way for the extension of
British trade and settlement. (14) Though some scepticism was
voiced in the Cape Town press about the reality of the image
of Shaka put about by the Natal traders, (15) In the early
1830s the notion of the 'numerous and warlike1 Zulu as a
'threat' was becoming widespread in the discourse of Cape mer-
chants and others with an Interest in Natal. (16J

By the mid-183Os, then, the devastation stereotype was well
established in the literature on southern Africa. It Is Im-
portant for the argument being advanced here to note that of
the writers so far cited as having been responsible for fixing
the stereotype In print, virtually all were either members of,
or had close associations with, the business communities of
Cape Town and the eastern Cape. (17) All of them directly or
Indirectly propounded the virtues of the regions beyond the
borders of the Cape colony as fields for the expansion of Cape
and British commerce.

From the later 1830s the stereotype began to be taken up and
disseminated by members of another influential body of
opinion-moulders and Image-builders, the missionaries who were
active In southern Africa. Though there were wide differences
of opinion between them as to the benefits or otherwise of the
extension of European settlement, they were united in wanting
to promote 'civilized' European government. Many aligned them-
selves with the .merchants1 call for the 'opening up' of the
interior, and at the same time used much the same kind of hls-

Travels and Adventures, p. xi; R. Godlonton, introductory
Remarks to a Narrative of the Irruption of thq Kafir Hordes,
parts I & II, Cape Town, 19S5 (1st publ. Grahamstown, 1836),
pp. 165-6.

14. Thompson, Travels and Adventures, vol. 1, p. 174, vol. 2,
p. 249; Isaacs, Travels and Adventures, p. 339.

15. Roberts, The Zulu K^nas. pp. 154, 177.

16. Chase, ed., Natal Papers, p; 27; Godlonton, Introductoprv
Remarks, pp. 162-8, 172; Klrby, ed. , ftndrew Sm.Ht;h In Natal,
pp. 149-51, 153-4, 166-8, 171-2.

17. The evidence Is presented In detail on p. 14 of the wider
study mentioned In note 3 above.
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torlcal rationale to justify it. (18)

The stereotype appropriated

In the 1840s the hopes of merchants and missionaries for the
'opening up1 of Natal at last began to be realized. In 1843
Britain annexed the region between the Thukela and the
Hzlmkhulu, and In 1849-51, several thousand British settlers
were established in the new colony to help speed up the pro-
cess of 'civilizing' It. But with the achievement of some of
the main goals of Its progenitors, the devastation stereotype
did not wither avay. On the contrary, over the next few
decades It was vigorously taken up, embellished and propagated
by numerous writers in the service of a new cause - that of
the Natal colonists.

Though there were often strong differences of opinion between
officials, settlers and missionaries over what policies were
appropriate for dealing with the colony's now rapidly increas-
ing African population, they were by and large united in the
notions that the safeguarding and expansion of their various
newly acquired estates required the subordination of Africans
to the political tutelage of Europeans. Like colonizing groups
everywhere, the Natal colonists sought to Justify to them-
selves and to others both their occupation of lands formerly
Inhabited by other people, and their status as overlords or
would-be overlords of the Indigenous peoples. The devastation
stereotype was admirably suited to the version of Natal's his-
tory which they developed to suit their Ideological needs. It
justified the presence of European colonists in Natal on the
grounds that they had established themselves In a largely
empty land. It justified their attempts - ultimately success-
ful - to establish domination of the African population on the
grounds that the coming of white rule had put an end to the
ravages of the Zulu and inaugurated an era of peace and
stability. It justified their continual demands for an In-
crease in the size of the British garrison to defend them
against the threat posed by the savage Zulu kingdom across the
Thukela.

Perhaps the clearest example of the early appropriation of the
devastation stereotype by settler ideologues Is to be found in
the report, which appeared in 1853, of a major official com-

18. Kay, Travels and Re3earchesf pp. 281, 341, 343, 344; D.
Kotze, ed.. Letters of the American Missionaries 1835-1838.
Cape Town, 1950, p. 97; G. Champion, Journal of the Reverend
George Chamoion 1835-1839. ed. A. Booth, Cape Town, pp. 15,
62; W. Boyce, Notes on South African, Affairs. Cape Town, 1971
(reprint of 1st ed., Grahamstown, 1838), pp. x, 171, 173-4; B,
Shaw, Memorials of South Africa, Cape Town, 1970 (1st ed.
London, 1B40), pp. 44-5; T. Arbousset & F. Daumas, Narrative
of an Exploratory Tour to the Nnrth-Eaat of the Colony of the
Cape of Good Hopef Cape Town, 1968 (repr. of 1st English ed..
Cape Town, 1846), ch. 17, esp. p. 148.



mission appointed to enquire Into the state of, the colony's
African Inhabitants. The commission vas dominated by repre-
sentatives of the settlers: Its declarations on the
precolonial history of Natal were o£ the kind that became com-
mon In the literature over the next seventy years. After Shaka
had become king, the commissioners reported, the Zulu became
•a desolating scourge to all the surrounding tribes and na-
tions within a circle of 500 miles'. He 'completely conquered
the Natal tribes with immense slaughter, devastated the whole
country and added It to his dominions, from the Itongati down
to St. John's River'. The survivors were carried off and In-
corporated in small groups into the Zulu people. 'The Natal
tribes then ceased to have any separate national existence
.. . '. (19)

Stated In these sentences is an Important part of the histori-
cal creed of an emerging settler society. The last sentence i3
perhaps the most significant. For Intruding settlers, thrown
together from disparate backgrounds and attempting to estab-
lish, first, a social existence and identity In territory pre-
viously inhabited solely by African communities, and second,
political domination over their Africa fellow-colonists, It
was Important to minimize In their own eyes the rights to land
of the people among whom they settled. The notion that the Af-
rican societies which had formerly occupied Natal no longer
had any coherent existence was clearly convenient to their
purpose.

The accounts of Natal's history which emerged from the pens of
colonial-based writers in the lB$0s and 1860s served to codify
views such as those expressed by the commission. (20) But
these writers did not simply reproduce the existing
stereotype: they also placed It in a more elaborate historical
context. The Cape and British-based originators of the
devastation thesis had been concerned primarily to expand the
geographical orbit oE the Cape's commerce, and had had little
Interest In investigating Natal's history beyond what was
necessary for constructing the thesis in bare outline. The
settlers, on the other hand, needed a more elaborate - and
denlgratory - history of African societies in pre-European Na-
tal: one which spelt out In unmlstakeable terras that the his-
tory of independent African societies was mostly one of wars
and destruction. Civilization In Natal had begun with the com-

19. Proceedings and F»port of the Commission Appointed to in-
quire lnijO the Past and Present State of thfl Kafirs In the
District of Natal. . .. Pieterraaritzburg, 1853, p. 6.

20. W.C Holden, History of. the Colnnv of Natal. Cape Town,
1963 (reprint of 1st ed., London, 1855), pp. 55-7; and Its.
Past and Future of th* Kaffir Races, Cape Town, 1963 (reprint

d 16 2 0 2 8 J S h t ih
Past and Future of p ,
of 1st ed., London, 1865), pp. 9-16, 20-28; J. Shooter,
Kafirs of Hatal and the Zulu Country. London, 1857, ch. 8; L.
Grout, Zulu-land: or. Life among the ^ulu-Kafirs. London, n.d
(1863), chs. 7, 8.
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Ing of Europeans: for Its impact- to be the more Cully appar-
ent, the barbarism and savagery of 'Zulu' society had to be
revealed In some detail. Hence In the works of settler
ideologues the devastation thesis came to be situated In the
context of a 'Zulu' history that extended back Into the 18th
century and forwards to the Boer victories in the late 1830s
and the British annexation In the 1840s. (21)

The stereotype reinforced

The devastation stereotype as it had become entrenched in
settler historiography in the 1850s and 1860s survived quite
unchanged into the early 20th century. In the late 19th
century, as an alliance of British imper ial interests and
white settler interests in southern Africa set out to bring
the sub-continent's African societies once and for all under
white domination, the stereotype began to penetrate more wide-
ly. It moved beyond the accounts of colonial historians and
local travellers to become established in reference works
ranging from Natal schools text books to the Encyclopaedia
Brltannlca. (22) and to become almost universally accepted in
literary discourse on southern Africa. (23)

Until this time the stereotype had remained based on the most
meagre and tenuous empirical evidence, and set mainly In the
context of the history of the Natal region. It existed very
much as a formula reproduced by rote rather than as scientifi-
cally argued history. In the late 19th and early 20th
centuries It was for the first time given powerful In-
tellectual underpinning. The voluminous writings of George
McCall Theal rooted It firmly in the wider context of southern
African history, and the works of Father Alfred Bryant on
'Zulu' history served to give It an apparently firm empirical
foundation.

Except for his very earliest work, Theal's histories were
strongly pro-settler in their slant. (24) Like other settler

21. The first author to have developed a detailed account of
this history seems to have been Shooter: see his Kafirs of Na-
tal, pp. 249-60.

22. H. Bryan, Our Country; an Elementary History of Natalf

London, n.d. (1909), pp. 28-31; Encyclopaedia Brltannjca. 9th
ed., vol. 24, Edinburgh, 1888, p. 828; and 11th ed., vol. 28,
Cambridge, 1911, pp. 1051-52.

23. Only two authors in the period under review have been
found In this study to have written In some respects directly
counter to the stereotype: A. Wllraot, The. Story of t;he. Expan-
sion of Southern Africa. Cape Town, 1895, p. 126; J. Volgt,
Fifty Years of the History of the Republic in South Africa
(1795-1845). vol. 1 Cape Town 1969 (reprint of 1st ed.,
London, 1899), pp. 185-92.

24. Recent critical studies of Theal are D. Schreuder, 'The
imperial historian as "colonial nationalist": George McCall



historians before and after him, he made no changes to the es-
sentials of the stereotype, but an Immensely Important Innova-
tion on his part vas to detach It from the history of the Na-
tal region and set It In a new context. Most previous writers
had treated the pre-European history of Natal as part of the
overall history of that region: in Theal's works, by contrast,
the upheavals in Natal before and after 1620 were treated as
part of the history of the African societies of southern Afri-
ca In the late 16th and early 19th centuries. In his main
work, this history was covered in a block of chapters which
broke Into a sequence of chapters on the history of European
settlerdom and officialdom at the Cape. (25)

With hindsight it can be seen that this structuring estab-
lished the preconditions for the emergence of mfecane-theory.
By sharply segregating the histories of African and European
societies in southern Africa, it allowed the impact of pre-
18203 European settler and imperial Influences on African
societies largely to be side-stepped, and the violence of the
1820s to be attributed to purely 'African' causes. By linking
the history of the Zulu kingdom in this period ethnically with
that of other African societies across southern Africa rather
than regionally with that of ne ighbouring societies, both Af-
rican and European, in eastern southern Africa, it allowed the
rise of Shaka and the Zulu kingdom to be portrayed as the
spark which touched off a holocaust of lntra-African violence
which swept across the whole sub-continent. Where, in the ear-
lier literature, the devastations supposedly caused by Shaka
had usually been projected as having been confined to the
eastern coastal regions, from Theal's time onward they were
universally seen as having affected much of the interior as
well. The devastation in Natal nov came to be seen as simply
one aspect of a wider series of wars and migrations.

Schreuder has suggested that Theal's fairly novel sub-
continent-wide perspective was rooted in the movement towards
the creation of a common anti-Imperial 'colonial' Identity
which was beginning to emerge among the English-speaking com-
mercial classes and Afrikaner rural Interests In the Cape In
the last two decades of the 19th century. In Theal'3 view, the
central theme of southern African history was the march of
European civilization, carried by Boer and British colonists
together, across the sub-continent in the face of resistance
from barbaric African tribes and of 'meddling* on the part of
the British imperial government. As Schreuder puts it, 'It

Theal and the making of South African history', in G. Hartel,
ed., studies In British imperial History: Essays in Honour of
ft.P. Thornton. London, 1986, -pp. 95-158; C. Saunders, The
Making of the South African Past: Maior Historians on Race and
Class. Cape Town, 1988, chs. 1-4.

25. G.M. Theal, History of South Africa since 1795. vol. 1,
London, 1908, chs. 14, 15.
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was Theal, In fact, who historically Invented white "South Af-
rica1", and his histories provided an important element In the
emergence of an Ideology of colonial nationalism and white
supremacy. (26)

Theal's treatment of the history of African societies, it is
suggested here, was a necessary counterpart of his concern
with the white colonial civilizing mission. If white colonists
were to be seen as the bearers of civilization, then, in a
pioneering colonial nationalist historiography that was emerg-
ing when the process of bringing African people under the con-
trol' of white settlers was by no means over, it was Important
to demonstrate In some detail that the culture of African
peoples was barbaric, and their history largely one of war and
destruction. The 'Zulu devastations' posited by Theal thus
formed an important backdrop to what he saw as the essentially
civilizing mission of the Great Trek.

If Theal provided the devastation stereotype with a new con-
text, he added nothing to it by way of fresh evidence. The
first author to go much beyond the handful of primary accounts
on which the stereotype vas based was Father A.T. Bryant,
whose career as a writer of history overlapped with the latter
part of Theal's. Where Theal had been the first historian In
South Africa to produce full-length studies based on In-
tensive, If superficial and selective, archival research,
Bryant vas among the first writers to produce histories based
largely on oral testimony collected from African informants.
Between 1905 and 1929 he published a number of works on the
history of the Natal-Zululand region which are still widely
used - usually quite uncritically - as primary sources. (27)
These works were the first to set out detailed, though dis-
continuous and confusing, accounts of the upheavals of the
late 1810s and early 1820s, but, far from challenging the
stereotype, Bryant presented his Information In such a way as
to reinforce it.

26. Schreuder, 'The Imperial historian as "colonial nation-
alist"', In Mattel, ed., Studies in British Imperial History,
pp. 96-8, 114-15, 129-33, 138-47. The quotation is from p.
97.

27. Bryant's first major historical work was the easay
entitled 'A sketch of the origin and early history of the Zulu
people', which vas published as a preface to his Zulu-English
Dictionary, Mariannhlll, 1905, pp. 12*-66*. This was followed
by a series of articles published in the newspaper Izindaba
Zabantu in 1910-13; these were reprinted after the author's
death in A.T. Bryant, A History of the Zulu and Neighbouring
Tribesf Cape Town, 1964. His widely influential Olden Times
in Zululand and Natalr vas published In London In 1929. His
major ethnographic study. The Zulu People as They Were before
the White Man. Came, Pietermaritzburg, 1929, begins with two
historical chapters.
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Bryant's own work indicated that several 'waves' at non-Zulu
Invaders had swept through much of Natal some time before the
advent of Shaka's Zulu armies, and that Zulu incursions had In
fact been confined to a comparatively small area. But, In
keeping vlth the established stereotype, he all but submerged
the role played by these precursors In favour of an emphasis
on the doings of the Zulu. His dramatized and often hyperboli-
cal description of Shaka's wars and conquests, one inherited
directly from the settler stereotype, underscored the Idea
that Shaka and his 'Zulu murderers' were the main destroyers
oE Natal. (2B) In addition, Bryant's method of presenting the
region's history through a recital of the individual histories
o£ the numerous chlefdoms of Natal had the effect of repeated-
ly bringing Shaka and the Zulu Into the narrative in the role
of conquerors, exterminators, and tribute-takers. For the
reader trying to pick his or her way through the mass of often
contradictory historical detail which Bryant presented, the
Zulu could hardly have emerged as anything other than the main
villains of the piece. In spite of the empirical richness of
his account, he was unable to break with the established
stereotype.

The stereotype sanctified

In the works of the liberal academic historians who dominated
the writing of South African history in English from the 1920s
onward. Interest both In regional history and in the history
o£ autonomous African societies began to dry up. By this time
the affairs of the recently established Union of South Africa
were coming to overshadow those of its constituent parts in
political significance, and the social and political impact of
the country's ongoing industrial revolution was preoccupying
its intellectuals as well as its politicians. The consequence
was another new turn In the history of the devastation
stereotype.

The emergence of liberal historiography in the post-World War
I era needs to be seen against the background of the erosion
of the bases of the old agrarian-commercial order, the spread
of poverty In the African reserves, the large-scale migration
of Africans to the urban areas and the resultant problems of
social control, and the formation of potentially formidable.
If unstable, political alliances between sections of the ex-
ploited African proletariat and frustrated and militant ele-
ments of the emerging African petty bourgeoisie. For liberal
intellectuals these developments posed a profound dilemma.(29)

28. The phrase 'Zulu murderers' occurs In his Dictionary, p.
49*.

29. On the nature of South African liberalism between the wars
see P.Rich, white Power and the Liberal Conscience: Racial
Segregation and South African Liberalism. Johannesburg, 1984,
chs. 1-3; S. Dubow,'"Understanding the native mind": the Im-
pact of anthropological thought on segregationist discourse in
South Africa, 1919-1933', unpublished conference paper, Uni-
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On the one hand they were concerned about the possible politi-
cal consequences of Increased legal entrenchment of dis-
crimination against Africans, and of the Increasing suppres-
sion of the material and political aspirations of the African
'elite'. On the other, they were fearful about the threat
which, to their minds, the processes of African urbanization
and proletarianization presented to 'civilized values' (read
'capitalist order1) in South Africa.- The response of liberal
historians was two-fold. (30) In reaction against the racism
of settler historiography they turned their attention to the
history of 'race relations' in South Africa, and, to enable
liberals the better to grapple with the complex ramifications
of the 'native problem', they began to focus on the nature of
the historical forces which, as they saw It, had drawn Afri-
cans and whites Into a common society. Those fields of his-
tory which offered little or nothing by way of an explanation
of these issues were neglected.

As a result, the writing of precolonial history, whether lo-
cally focussed as In Natal colonial historiography, or broadly
focussed as In Theal's works, virtually died out. In turn this
meant that the devastation stereotype escaped the critical
scrutiny of the first generation of academic historians to
emerge in South Africa. With their main fields of Interest
lying elsewhere, these historians were content to absorb
Theal's generalized view of the 'Zulu devastations1 Into their
own work, even if In the process they were concerned to strip
it of Its more racist forms of expression. Thus In the works
of writers like Walker, Agar-Hamilton, Macmillan, Hattersley,
De Kock, De Klewiet and others, the notion remained quite un-
challenged that Natal had been swept almost clear of in-
habitants during wars of extermination waged by Shaka and the

versity of the Witwatersrand, 1984', pp. 1-22; S. Dubow,
'Race, civilisation and culture: the elaboration of
segregationist discourse In the Inter-war years'. In S. Marks
& S. Trapido, eds., The Politics of Race. Class and Nation-
alism In Tventleth-Centurv South Africa. London, 1987, ch. 2.
Less critical studies are R. Elphlck, 'Mission Christianity
and interwar liberalism', in Butler et al., eds.. Democratic
Liberalism In South Africa: Its History and Prospect. Mld-
dletown, Conn., 5 Cape Town, 1987, ch. 3; and J. Butler, 'In-
terwar liberalism and local activism', in Butler et al., eds..
Democratic Liberalism, ch. A.

30. On liberal historiography from the 1920s to the 1950s see
M. Legasslck, 'The frontier tradition in South African histor-
iography1, In S. Marks & A. Atmore, eds., Economy and, .Society
in Pre-Industr lal South Africa., London, 1980, ch. 2; C.
Saunders, 'Liberal historiography before 1945', in J. Butler
et al., eds.. Democratic Liberalism In South Africa: its His-
tory and Prospect. Mlddletown, Conn., & Cape Town, 1987, ch.
7; J. Butler & D. Schreuder, 'Liberal historiography since
1945', In Butler at al., eds.. Democratic Liberalism, pp. 148-
56; Saunders, H.a.Klnq of the South African Pas.tf chs. 5-9.
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Zulu. (31)

But the stereotype did not survive In early liberal histori-
ography simply by default. Part of the neglect of African
history by liberal historians from the 1920s onward must also
be put dovn to their often elitist attitude to the culture of
the African underclasses, and to their ambivalence on the Is-
sue of what political rights to accord to Africans. (32) Even
If liberals rejected the notions put forward by racial
theorists in the late 19th and early 20th centuries to the ef-
fect that the African 'race* was Incapable of 'catching up'
with the civilization of the European race, until at least the
1950s many of them still thought of cultural differences In
strongly evolutionist and hierarchical terms. Africans were
expected to 'adapt' their own cultures In the direction of
European culture, and, in effect, to reject their own past,
which had little, if anything, to do with 'progress1. From
the 1920s, African history was largely discounted by liberal
Intellectuals, and the study of African societies was in-
creasingly seen as belonging to the emerging discipline of
anthropology rather than to history. How that autonomous Af-
rican societies had been thoroughly subjugated/ their versions
of history did not have to be contested, as had been necessary
in the era of white settlement: their overlords could simply
disregard their history altogether.

In the years between the two world wars one of the central
concerns of South African liberal Intellectuals had been to
try to Identify the 'problems' In white-black 'race relations'
which were seen as preventing orderly social evolution towards
the 'civilized' society which they ardently hoped for. Liber-
al historians had been concerned to look for the historical
roots of those problems as one means of working towards their
solution. After the National Party's electoral victory of
1948, and the further entrenchment of racial discrimination
and repression, the problem for liberal historians came to be

31. E. Walker, A Modern Htatorv for South Africans. Cape Town,
1926, p. 225; E. Walker, A History of South Africa, London,
1928, pp.-182-3; J. Agar-Hamllton, The Native Policy of the
Voortrekkers. Cape Town, n.d. (1928), pp. 2-3; W.M. Macralllan,
Bantu. Boer and Briton: the Maklno of the South African Native
problem. London, 1929, pp. 13-14; A.F. Hattersley, South Afri-
ca 1652-1933. London, 1933, p. 75; M.H. de Kock, Th*} E?P n o m l c

pevelopmentof South Africa. London, 1941, p. 50; C.W. de
Klewiet, A History of South Africa Social and Economic. Ox-
ford, 1941, pp. 49-50.

32. On this ambivalence see Rich, White Power, passim;
Saunders, 'Liberal historiography before 1945', in Butler et
al. ed3.. Democratic Liberalism, pp. 139, 145; Butler &
Schreuder, 'Liberal historiography since 19451, in Butler et
al, eds., npmocratlc Liberalism, pp. 154-6; D. Irvine, 'The
Liberal Party, 1953-1968', in Butler et al., eds., Democratic
Liberalism, pp. 117-19, 125-30.

14

why whites had taken the 'wrong road' and refused to share
power with blacks. The focus of their work swung further
towards political and constitutional history, with a con-
comitant further decline in the attention paid to African his-
tory. (33)

If early liberal historiography showed little Interest either
in the history of African societies, or in the history of Na-
tal before the advent of Europeans, these subjects received
even less attention in the Afrikaner nationalist histori-
ography that was emerging from the early years of the 20th
century onwards. Whether it was in popular histories or In the
works of the professional historians who were becoming estab-
lished in the Afrikaans-language universities after World War
I, the focus of this historiography was overwhelmingly on the
history of Dutch-Afrikaner societies from the Great Trek to
the South African war of 1899-1902. So far 33 it touched on
the history of pre-Trek Natal, It simply reproduced the
stereotypes entrenched by Natal settler historiography and by
Theal and other contemporary writers, though now placing then
in the context of Voortrekker history rather than in the con-
text of Natal's history or the history of African societies.
In this context, the devastation stereotype served convenient-
ly to portray Natal as having been emptied of population be-
fore the coming of the Voortrekkers. (34) Together with con-
temporary liberal historians, then, Afrikaner nationalist his-
torians carried the devastation stereotype, set In the context
o£ settler history, from the early 20th century through Into
the 1960s.

The stereotype afrlcanized

It was not until the 1960s that historians turned back to
writing the history of the African societies of southern Afri-
ca. As Is well known, its revival was an aspect of the
growth of interest in African history In general which ac-
companied the political decolonization of most of the con-
tinent north of the Zambezi. The ending of colonial rule
stimulated an eager demand among African political activists
and Intellectuals, and among sympathizers in Europe and North
America, for a 'decolonized' African history, one which would
rescue Africans from the virtual oblivion to which they had

33. Saunders, 'Liberal historiography before 1945', in Butler
et al., eds.. Democratic Liberalism,, p. 147; Butler &
Schreuder, 'Liberal historiography since 1945', in Butler et
al., eds.. Democratic Liberalism,, pp. 151-4, 160-1.

34. S. Gle, Geskledgnls vir Suld-Af I; flk.a. f vol. 2, Stellenbosch,
1928, p. 306; E. Jansen, Die Voortrekkers in Natal: Qpstelle.
Cape Town, 1938, p. 1; A. du Ples3is, 'Die republlek Natalia',
Archives Year Book for South African History. 1942, part I,
Cape Town, 1943, ch. 1; A. van der Walt, 'Die Groot trek tot
1B38', in A. van der Walt et al., eds., Geskledenls van Suid-
Afrika. vol. 1, Cape Town, 1951, p. 264.
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been consigned by colonial historiography/ and which vould em-
phasize African 'achievements'. An alliance o£ African na-
tionalist and metropolitan liberal historians moved to meet '
this demand by producing history which took as its main
themes the emergence of great states in precolonial Africa,
the mounting of resistance to European conquest and colonial
rule, the growth of African nationalism, and the role of Afri-
can elites.

Within this context there was published in 1966 the first work
since Theal's to attempt a broad synthesis of the history of
the upheavals which had taken place In south-east Africa in
the 1820s and 1830s. This was J.D. Omer-Cooper'3 full-length
study. The Zulu Aftermath: a Nineteenth-Century Revolution in
Bantu Africa. (35) In Important respects Omer-Cooper's ac-
count wa3 similar to Theal's. It saw the violence of the peri-
od as having emanated from a single epicentre, the Zulu king-
dom, and as having radiated outward across much of southern
and central Africa. Omer-Cooper attributed the ultimate causes
of the upheavals to a build-up of population pressure in
south-east Africa In the later 18th century, rather than to
the personality of Shaka, as Theal had done, and he vent
beyond Theal In seeing the effects oE the violence as having
extended over wide areas of Central Africa, and a3 having per-
sisted Into the latter half the 19th century. But, as the
title of his book Indicates, like Theal he was looking far a
co Ripe nd ium explanation to cover what he saw as a single hls-
tor ical phenomenon. (36)

In two respects, though, Oraer-Cooper introduced major con-
ceptual innovations Into the treatment of the subject. In the
first place, in sharp contrast to Theal, who had emphasized
the violence and bloodshed that had accompanied the upheavals
in order to portray them as an indication of African barbarism
and savagery, Omer-Cooper depicted them In positive terms as
•one of the great formative events of African history', as an
episode of 'natlon-bullding' on the part of 'a galaxy of great
leaders'. (37) In the second place, he gave the upheavals a
single label, one which has stuck both In academic and In pop-
ular usage ever since. This was the term 'mfecane', which he
gave as meaning 'the wars and disturbances which accompanied
the rise of the Zulu*. (38) The word had been used sporadical-
ly in the literature since the 1920s, though without a clearly
defined meaning. (39) Omer-Cooper both standardized its mean-
Ing and projected it into general usage.

35. London, 1966.

36. Oraer-Cooper, Zulu Aftermath. Introduction & pp. 19-27.

37. I b i d . , pp. 4-7.

38. I b i d . , p. 5n.

39. Cobbing, 'The case against the mfecane1, unpublished
paper. University of the Wltwatersrand, p. 5.

16

In his treatment of the region south of the Thukela, to which
he devoted a chapter, Omer-Cooper drew heavily on Bryant's
Qjden Times In Zululand and Natal. (40) There was nothing in
his account that explicitly contradicted the devastation
stereotype; if anything. The Zulu Aftermath served to give It
further academic respectability, and, by presenting it as an
integral part of the long-established and now revamped notion
freshly packaged as the 'mfecane', to publicize it more widely
than ever. From this time on, the history of the stereotype
was closely Intertwined with that of mfecane-theory.

Few works on southern African history have had so Immediate
and widespread an effect as The Zu^u Aftermath. As Cobbing has
pointed out, within a few years of the book's publication both
the term mfecane (or difaqane) and the notion that the mfecane
was one of the central events of southern African hls-tory had
become embedded in Africanist discourse outside South Africa.
(41) It was widely established in general histories of Africa,
in academic articles and monographs, in university and schools
text books, and once again, though now In a quite different
context, in the Encypjopaedla Br lt;a.nnica. (42)

In the late 1960s and early 1970s South African academics be-
gan to catch on to the notion of the mfecane. The first to do
so were Afrikaner nationalist historians, who were quick to
spot the support which mfecane-theory lent to the ideological-
ly important notion that the first white settlers in the Inte-
rior of southern Africa had moved into a land largely depopu-
lated by intra-Afrlean warfare. (43) A little later, under the
influence of overseas Africanists, liberal writers began to
Incorporate the mfecane Into their work as the fona et orlgo
of the processes of African 'state-formation' (another term
for 'nation-building') round which they wrote the history of
African societies in south-eastern Africa In the first half of

40. Omer-Cooper, Zu,lu Aftermath, ch. 10.

41. Cobbing, 'The case against the mfecane', unpublished
paper, University of the Wltwatersrand, pp. 5-7; and 'The myth
of the mfecane1, unpublished paper, pp. 8-9.

42. S.M. (Shula Harks), article on the history of southern Af-
rica in Encyclopaedia Brltannlcaf vol. 17, Chicago, 1974, p.
281.

43. C. Huller, 'The period of the Great Trek, 1834-1854', in
C. Muller, ed., Five Hundred Years: a History of South Africa.
Pretoria & Cape Town, 1969, p. 125; D. Zlervogel, 'The natives
of South Africa1, In Muller, ed., Five Hundred Years, pp. 445-
8; F. van Jaarsveld, Van Van Riebeeck tot Vervoerd 1652-1966.
Johannesburg, 1971, ch. 7; J. Bruwer, article on Shaka In
standard Encyclopaedia of Southern Africa, vol. 9, Cape Town,
1973, p. 598; C. Muller, Die Oorsprona van die Groot Trek.
Cape Town, 1974, esp. pp. 74-83.
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the 19th century. (44) They were followed by some African na-
tionalist writers, particularly those sympathetic to Zulu eth-
nic nationalism, for whom the 'nation-building' aspects of the
mfecane were an obvious attraction. (45)

By the later 1970s the mfecane was an established 'fact' of
southern African history. Though by then a reaction against
the more uncritical assumptions and assertions of Africanist
history was manifesting itself among liberal and radical-
revisionist historians alike, the mfecane lived on in South
Africa and abroad virtually unchallenged. In 1983 mfecane-
theory found standardized form In the first academic diction-
ary of south African history to be published. (46) In 1986 it
achieved coffee-table status, (47) and in 1987, some twenty
years on from The Zulu Aftermath. It was re-lnvlgorated by
Omer-Cooper himself in a new text book on South African his-
tory. (48) In the late 1980s liberals, radicals, African na-
tionalists, and Afrikaner nationalists continued In an unlike-
ly, i£ unwitting, alliance, some propounding, some merely ac-
cepting, but virtually none challenging the validity of the
notion of the mfecane.

Mfecane-theory emerged at a time when liberal and African na-
tionalist historians outside southern Africa were seeking to
break away from racist and patronizing colonial cliches about
African culture and African history. It Is easy to understand
why the notion of the mfecane as a period of African 'nation-
building' caught on so rapidly among them, and why it survives
today in the uncritically Africanist histories that continue
to be produced. It Is easy, too, to understand the continuing
attraction of mfecane-theory's 'depopulation* thesis for the
ideologues of apartheid.

More problematic is the failure of contemporary critical llb-

44. For example the present author's Bushman Raiders of the
Drakensbera 1840-1B70. Pietermaritzburg, 1971, pp. 15-17;
several of the articles in C. Saundets & R. Derricourt, eda..
Beyond, the Cape Frontier. London, 1974; C. Webb, 'Of
orthodoxy/ heresy and the dlfagane', unpublished paper. Uni-
versity of the Wltvatersrand, 1974; and 'The Mfecane', In Per-
spectives on the Southern ftfrlcan Pa^t. Centre for African
Studies, University of Cape Town, 1979, ch. 9; T. Davenport,
South Africa: a Modern History. Johannesburg, 1977, pp. 10-17.

45. J. Ngubane, 'Shaka's social, political and military
Ideas', In D. Burne3S, ed., Shaka King of the Zulus In African
Literature. Washington, D.C., 1976, pp. 140, 147.

46. C. Saunders, Historical Dictionary of South Africa.
Metuchen, N.J., & London, 1983, pp. 107-8.

47. Edgecombe, 'The Mfecane or Dlfaqane1, In Cameron & Spies,
eds., Illustrated History, ch. 9.

48. J.D. Omer-Cooper, Hlstorv of Southern Africa. London,
1987, ch. 4.
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eral and radical-revisionist scholarship to challenge mfecane-
theory. At a superf lclal level this failure can be explained
in terms of the general decline of Interest among scholars
abroad in African history since about the mid-1970s. (49) Re-
searchers are thinner on the ground than they used to be In
the days of the Africanist boom, and they have little Incen-
tive to tamper with what appears to be a coherent and well-
grounded set of notions which puts the precolonial African
states of southern Africa Elrmly on the historical map. In
South Africa Itself, after a brief flowering in the 1970s, In-
terest in the region's precolonial history has waned as liber-
al and radical historians have increasingly focussed their re-
search and debates on the effects of capitalist penetration in
southern Africa from the late 19th century onward. Partly,
then, mfecane-theory survives today by default.

But, at a deeper level of explanation, it survives among lib-
eral historians, as Cobbing has argued, because it functions
to obscure the processes by which a white property-owning
class came to be politically dominant and in possession of
most of the land south of the Limpopo river. (50) By omitting
the role of white agency In the upheavals of the 1820s and
1830s, and by attributing them ultimately to the rise of the
Zulu kingdom, mfecane-theory is able to portray them as a con-
sequence of internecine African conflict. African agency thus
becomes responsible for opening the vay for the penetration of
white settlers into a largely 'empty' Interior, and the land-
grabbing of whites later in the century can be down-played.
Cobbing's argument perhaps overstresses the cohesion and
strength of vhite settler societies In the 19th century, but
its central point seems essentially correct. For liberal de-
fenders of South Africa's capitalist order, as well as for the
Ideologues of South Africa's bantustan policies, mfecane-
theory provides an Ideologically Incontrovertible explanation
of the historical basis of South Africa's present-day patterns
of land distribution.

Among radical historians too mfecane-theory survives today
partly for ideological reasons. The 'structuralist' approach
which was dominant among radical writers In South Africa in
the 1970s did not encourage detailed scrutiny of historical
evidence. While the reaction on the part of many contemporary
radical historians against the often reductionist analyses
that were generated by their predecessors has made for the
production of a far more textured and nuanced kind of history.

49. T. Ranger, 'Towards a usable African past1. In C. Fyfe,
ed., African Studies since 1945. London, 1976, p. 17; P.
Curtln, 'African history', in M. Kammen, ed., The Past before
Us; Contemporary Historical Writing in the United Sta,te,sP
Ithaca & London, 1980, p. 115.

50. Cobbing, 'The case against the mfecane', unpublished
paper. University of the Witwatersrand, pp. 1, 7-8, 16, and
'The myth of the mfecane', unpublished paper, pp. 1, 9-10, 30.
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it has also meant a loss of much of the political punch which
radical history carried a decade ago. With their focus often
on microstudies, and with their tendency to be suspicious of •
schematizing and generalization, present-day radical histori-
ans are often less overtly concerned than the previous genera-
tion was to identify and hanner away at the Ideological props,
such as rafecane-theory, which help sustain the current racial
and social order In South Africa.

Conclusion

A hundred and sixty years after it first surfaced, the
devastation stereotype lives on, embedded now in mfecane-
theory. Cape merchant interests created It in the 1820s and
1830s on the basis of hearsay evidence. Natal settlers from
the 1840s onward, the first South Afrlcanists in the late 19th
and early 20th centuries, and Afrikaner nationalist historians
from the early 20th century onward all had a common vested in-
terest In keeping it alive. Early liberal historians in South
Africa, with their attentions elsewhere, incorporated it as an
element in what they saw as the not very Important history oE
the country's African underclasses. Later liberal historians,
first outside and then Inside South Africa, helped resuscitate
and reconstruct It in a way that would be aceptable to emerg-
ing African nationalist elites. After a brief period of con-
cern with developing new approaches both to pre-industrlal
history and to the macrohistory of southern Africa, the major-
ity of radical historians turned away towards the more recent
past and towards a partially depolltlcized social history,
leaving the stereotype Intact. Present-day writers of all
shades of opinion continue to pick it up from the previous
literature and to Incorporate It Into their own work without
attempting to seek empirical verification for it. Natal's
mfecane exists today by virtue not of historical argumentation
but of uncritical repetition of a racist and elitist myth.


